Support for Policy Changes for Therapy Related to Homefront Missions

CPT Karen B. Madrigal, LCSW^a

Background: As a result of recent policy change, National Guard and active-duty Reserve service members now have parity with combat veterans to obtain therapy for symptoms arising as a result of their activation for service on homefront missions.

Observations: Because the authority to treat soldiers serving on homefront missions is new, this article offers suggestions for service delivery to best meet the needs of this population.

Author affiliations can be found at the end of this article. **Correspondence:** Karen Madrigal (madrigalkeb@gmail.com)

Fed Pract. 2022;39(10). Published online October 14. doi:10.12788/fp.0324 Recent natural disasters, civil disorder, and the COVID-19 pandemic response created an unprecedented demand for the US National Guard and Reserve components as well as active-duty personnel to serve on homefront missions critical to our nation. At times, those serving in these capacities are front and center to the most tragic events confronting our nation, and they frequently encounter tremendous suffering.

Recognizing the potential for these missions to create psychological sequela for those who serve on them, the authority for the Veterans Health Administration (VHA) vet centers to provide readjustment counseling services was broadened on December 30, 2021. Vet centers are community-based counseling centers that have traditionally served combat veterans, and broadening services reflects a major change in mission. Revised VHA Directive 1500(2) specifies that those who "served on active duty in response to a national emergency or major disaster declared by the President" or "served on active duty in the National Guard of a State under orders of the chief executive of that State in response to a disaster or civil disorder in such State" may now receive therapy at vet centers.^{1,2}

As a result of this recent policy change, National Guard and active-duty Reserve service members now have parity with combat veterans to obtain therapy for symptoms arising as a result of their activation for service on homefront missions. As they seek care, we need to be ready so that these service members can obtain the

Conclusions: Now that National Guard and Reserve component soldiers who have responded to national and local emergencies are eligible for therapy, we need to be prepared to provide these services. In addition to addressing systemic staffing concerns, therapists need to be aware of the unique challenges faced by those who have served on homefront missions.

best therapy services possible. Soldiers who served on homefront missions comprise a new cohort of service members now eligible for vet center therapy. Soldiers who served on homefront missions may present with issues that differ from those of combat veterans and veterans who have experienced military sexual trauma (MST), the populations treated by vet centers and other VHA mental health care clinics prior to this broadened authority. This article highlights some suggestions for service delivery to best meet the needs of this population.

DISCUSSION

Available evidence-based therapies to treat posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) are effective regardless of whether the trauma occurred in combat, on the homefront, or in a civilian setting. The vet centers and VHA mental health services already have staff trained to deliver these therapy modalities and, in this sense, are ready to provide trauma-focused therapy treatment to soldiers with PTSD who served on homefront missions.

The broadened authority for the vet centers to provide readjustment services is necessary, as it corrects for a critical gap in services, but the importance of ensuring adequate staffing to meet the expected increased demand for services cannot be underscored. According to clinical practice guidelines for the treatment of PTSD, developed by the US Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) and the US Department of Defense (DoD), the therapies with the strongest evidence-based backing are prolonged exposure-based therapy (PE), cognitive processing therapy (CPT), and eye movement and desensitization reprocessing (EMDR).³ These therapy modalities, based on findings from clinical trials, are predicated on seeing a client for a sufficient number of sessions. Attendance at these sessions is recommended at least weekly to ensure adequate intensity of service delivery.⁴⁻⁷ According to the National Center for PTSD, PE typically involves 8 to 15 weekly or twice weekly sessions; CPT requires 8 to 14 or more weekly sessions, and EMDR is usually 4 to 12 weekly sessions.⁴⁻⁷

Ensuring adequate staffing is critical to offer these therapies at least weekly as the efficacies of these therapies are otherwise not proven if return session visits are stretched out over multiple weeks or months. The most recent clinical research has demonstrated that PTSD recovery can be expedited and there are lower patient dropout rates when sessions are massed or compressed so that multiple sessions are administered over 1 week.⁸⁻¹² Providing these therapies in a massed format has shown to be as effective as when these therapies are provided weekly.

As the authority to treat soldiers serving on homefront missions is new, epidemiologic data do not yet exist to estimate the proportion of this population who will need treatment or present with PTSD, depression, anxiety, a substance use disorder, and/or comorbid conditions. Those with PTSD can benefit from PTSD evidencebased therapies already available for treatment. Others may benefit from treatments that are proven effective for their mental health diagnoses.

Therapists with experience primarily treating patients with PTSD related to combat or MST will need to be sensitive to the unique experiences of the National Guard and Reserve service members. For example, this component of soldiers served on COVID-19–related missions that provided food service support to nursing homes residents who were locked down from family members. As a result, they developed bonds with residents who later died. This may have been the first time that these soldiers witnessed death. If such a soldier is assessed and does not have PTSD but is nonetheless distressed, then the soldier may need alternate therapies, such as grief counseling. This need may be more pronounced for those soldiers who lost loved ones to COVID-19 while they served on these missions.

New Jersey Army National Guard soldiers provided food service support at the Woodland Behavioral and Nursing Center in Andover, New Jersey. These soldiers witnessed the unfortunate conditions in this facility, which included stacked bodies in a makeshift morgue during the height of the pandemic; however, they did not have the ability to make changes. The facility is under investigation for abuse and neglect of its residents.¹³

New Jersey National Guard soldiers supporting that facility and similar ones may have experienced moral injury, defined as "...perpetrating, failing to prevent, or bearing witness to acts that transgress deeply held moral beliefs and expectations."¹⁴ Importantly, when these soldiers present for therapy and express moral injury, their therapists need to be open to spiritual discourse. However, vet centers do not have chaplains on staff, so therapists must refer patients to chaplaincy services.

Among therapists with existing cultural competency for treating members of the military, some nuances exist for National Guard and Reserve service members. National Guard and Reserve component personnel already may feel that their problems are less important than those experienced by active-duty service members. Now that these soldiers have the eligibility to receive therapy, therapists may have to make extra efforts to both reassure this population that they are welcomed and to validate their need for services.

Special outreach efforts to those who served on historical National Guard and active-duty Reserve missions are a way to show good faith in serving these soldiers because they may have untreated PTSD or other undiagnosed mental health disorders related to earlier deployments, such as hurricane recovery missions. A study of disaster survivors found that the prevalence rate of severe and very severe psychological impact after a natural disaster was about 34%.¹⁵ Another epidemiologic study found that the prevalence rate of PTSD was 10% to 20% among disaster rescue workers.¹⁶ Specific data about the psychological problems of National Guard and Reserve components serving in disaster recovery are unavailable but is an area for future research.

Therapists who have treated active-duty service members and veterans who worked in mortuary services in a combat zone are used to hearing graphic details of horrifying scenes, but homefront experiences are different. Soldiers on homefront mortuarybased missions frequently reported being unable to forget the faces or the smell of dead bodies as they were stacked up and overwhelming the systems. Experienced vet center therapists should be prepared for the challenges in treating this new cohort of patients.

CONCLUSIONS

Now that National Guard and Reserve component soldiers who have responded to national and local emergencies are eligible for therapy, we need to be prepared to provide these services. In addition to addressing systemic staffing concerns, therapists need to be aware of the unique challenges faced by those who have served on homefront missions. These homefront missions have the potential to hit home for therapists.

Author affiliations

^aBehavioral Health Officer, New Jersey Army National Guard

Author disclosures

The author reports no actual or potential conflicts of interest to report in regard to this article.

Disclaimer

The opinions expressed herein are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect those of *Federal Practitioner*, Frontline Medical Communications Inc., the U.S. Government, or any of its agencies.

References

- US Department of Veterans Affairs, Veterans Health Administration. VHA Directive 1550(2): readjustment counseling service. January 26, 2021. Accessed September 1, 2022. https://www.va.gov/vhapublications /ViewPublication.asp?pub_ID=9168
- 2. US Department of Veterans Affairs. Vet centers (readjustment counseling: vet center eligibility. Updated Janu-

ary 3, 2022. Accessed September 1, 2022. https://www .vetcenter.va.gov/eligibility.asp

- US Department of Defense, US Department of Veterans Affairs. VA/DoD clinical practice guideline for the management of posttraumatic stress disorder and acute stress reaction, version 3.0, 2017. Accessed September 1, 2022. https://www.healthquality.va.gov/guidelines/MH/ptsd /VADoDPTSDCPGFinal012418.pdf
- US Department of Veterans Affairs, National Center for PTSD. Prolonged exposure (PE) therapy. Updated August 10, 2022. Accessed September 1, 2022. https://www.ptsd .va.gov/understand_tx/prolonged_exposure.asp
- US Department of Veterans Affairs, National Center for PTSD. Cognitive processing therapy (CPT) for PTSD: how to help your loved one during treatment. Accessed September 1, 2022. https://www.ptsd.va.gov/publications /print/CPT_familyhandout.pdf
- US Department of Veterans Affairs, National Center for PTSD. A provider's guide to brief cognitive behavioral therapy. Accessed September 1, 2022. https://www.mirecc .va.gov/visn16/docs/Therapists_Guide_to_Brief _CBTManual.pdf
- US Department of Veterans Affairs, National Center for PTSD. Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing (EMDR) for PTSD. Accessed September 1, 2022. https:// www.ptsd.va.gov/understand_tx/emdr.asp
- Wachen JS, Dondanville KA, Evans WR, Morris K, Cole A. Adjusting the timeframe of evidence-based therapies for PTSD-massed treatments. *Curr Treat Options Psych.* 2019;6(2):107-118. doi:10.1007/s40501-019-00169-9
- Dell L, Sbisa AM, Forbes A, et al. Effect of massed v. standard prolonged exposure therapy on PTSD in military personnel and veterans: a non-inferiority randomised controlled trial [published online ahead of print, 2022 Apr 20]. *Psychol Med.* 2022;1-8. doi:10.1017/S0033291722000927
- Held P, Kovacevic M, Petrey K, et al. Treating posttraumatic stress disorder at home in a single week using 1-week virtual massed cognitive processing therapy. *J Trauma Stress*. 2022;35(4):1215-1225. doi:10.1002/jts.22831
- Yamokoski C, Flores H, Facemire V, Maieritsch K, Perez S, Fedynich A. Feasibility of an intensive outpatient treatment program for posttraumatic stress disorder within the veterans health care administration [published online ahead of print, 2022 Mar 7]. *Psychol Serv.* 2022;10.1037/ ser0000628. doi:10.1037/ser0000628
- Galovski TE, Werner KB, Weaver TL, et al. Massed cognitive processing therapy for posttraumatic stress disorder in women survivors of intimate partner violence. *Psychol Trauma*. 2022;14(5):769-779. doi:10.1037/tra0001100
- Fallon S. NJ to send monitors into troubled nursing home that stacked bodies in makeshift morgue. Updated March 10, 2022. Accessed September 1, 2022. https:// www.northjersey.com/story/news/health/2022/03/09 /sussex-county-nj-nursing-home-monitors-covid -morgue/9447243002/
- Litz BT, Stein N, Delaney E, et al. Moral injury and moral repair in war veterans: a preliminary model and intervention strategy. *Clin Psychol Rev.* 2009;29(8):695-706. doi:10.1016/j.cpr.2009.07.003009
- Norris FH, Friedman MJ, Watson PJ, Byrne CM, Diaz E, Kaniasty K. 60,000 disaster victims speak: Part I. An empirical review of the empirical literature, 1981-2001. *Psychiatry*. 2002;65(3):207-239. doi:10.1521/psyc.65.3.207.20173
- Galea S, Nandi A, Vlahov D. The epidemiology of posttraumatic stress disorder after disasters. *Epidemiol Rev.* 2005;27:78-91. doi:10.1093/epirev/mxi003